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May 28, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Pursuant to Ordinance 15632 passed by the King County Council on April 10, 2006, enclosed for County Council review and acceptance is the 2007 Annual Report on implementation of the Veterans and Human Services Levy Service Improvement Plan.   

The 2007 Levy Annual Report is a progress report on implementation efforts, and fulfills the requirements of Ordinance 15632, which specified: 

“By June 1, 2007, and each year thereafter through 2011, the department of community and human services shall prepare and the executive shall submit to the council and regional policy committee for review and acceptance by motion an annual progress report on the implementation of the King County Veterans and Human Services Levy Service Improvement Plan.”  

The enclosed progress report is intended to be shared with the broader community.  It includes a report from the chairs of the two oversight boards, highlights of levy-funded service improvements in 2007 for each of the overarching strategies, and an update on evaluation activities.

An updated financial plan for each of the two levy funds is also enclosed, along with a revised Service Improvement Plan Appendix D: Veterans and Human Services Levy Financial Allocation Plan.  

Background

In November 2005, King County voters approved a ballot measure generating over $13 million annually for six years to help people in need across the county.  Half of the revenue funds services for veterans, military personnel and their families, and the other half funds a range of regional health and human services for low-income and special needs individuals and families.  Two separate funds were established.  To begin implementation, in April 2006, the King County Council approved Ordinance 15406 requiring development of a Service Improvement Plan to describe priority populations and investment areas for expenditure of the proceeds.  It also clarified the roles and the process for appointing the members of two new citizen oversight boards.  In October 2006, the council approved the Levy Service Improvement Plan (Ordinance 15632).  The Service Improvement Plan identified four target service populations:   

1. Veterans, military personnel and their families in need.
2. Individuals/families with long-term homelessness.
3. Individuals recently released from prison or jail.
4. Families and young children at risk for homelessness or involvement in justice or other systems. 

The plan established five overarching investment strategies to focus levy efforts and resources:
1. Enhancing services and access for veterans and their families.
2. Ending homelessness through outreach, prevention, permanent supportive housing and employment.
3. Increasing access to behavioral health services.
4. Strengthening families at risk.
5. Increasing effectiveness of resource management & evaluation.
Levy activities are carefully aligned with other initiatives (Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness, criminal justice initiatives, etc.) targeting the same or similar populations, in a concerted effort to foster collaboration, maximize resources, and achieve shared goals and objectives.   

Advisory Board Report on 2007 Activities
The Veterans and Human Services Levy called for the creation of two new citizen oversight boards responsible for reviewing the expenditure of levy proceeds and reporting annually to the Executive and King County Council on levy implementation progress.  One board provides oversight to veterans’ programs and services and the other provides oversight for regional human services helping other individuals and families in need.  Ordinance 15279 called for councilmembers to identify citizens to serve on the levy boards.  While the recruitment process took several months, in February 2007, the council completed the nomination process for a majority of the nominees to the Regional Human Services Levy Oversight Board (RHSLOB) and the Veterans Citizen Levy Oversight Board (VCLOB).  The boards convened that month.  
The major activity of the boards since February 2007 has been reviewing two kinds of implementation plans for the various activities funded under each of the levy’s five overarching strategies:  program designs and procurement plans.  Program designs describe activities that 
will be implemented by King County agencies, such as the King County Veterans’ Program or the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health, while procurement plans describe how community-based services will be procured to implement levy activities.  Procurement plans form the basis for subsequent Request for Proposal (RFP) processes.  The boards established a protocol for reviewing procurement plans that includes a public comment period in addition to board review.  During 2007, the boards reviewed 18 plans representing most of the levy’s activities.

Once procurement plans have been reviewed by the boards, RFP’s are conducted by King County staff to select community-based agencies to implement levy funded activities.  A review panel evaluates proposals received through the competitive process and recommends agencies to receive funds.  Board representatives serve on each of these review panels.  Ten RFP processes had been conducted by the end of 2007.

To keep the public informed of activities, the levy’s web site has been revised.  On the new, user friendly site, individuals can access a variety of information, such as the council-adopted Service Improvement Plan that guides the levy investments, the monthly schedule of board and committee meetings, public comment forms for draft plans under review, finalized plans and updates, any current RFP materials, board membership including a membership application, and the framework for levy evaluation.  The address for the new website is http://www.kingcounty.gov/DCHS/Levy.

With only a few procurement plans and program designs remaining to be reviewed, in 2008 the board’s role will be shifting to oversight of levy implementation.  The boards will receive progress reports on levy funded projects to determine the status of implementation, and review monitoring reports prepared by King County staff, as well as reports from the levy evaluators.  These will help inform future suggestions from the boards for levy improvements.  
Overarching Levy Strategies

The Veterans and Human Services Levy 2007 Annual Report provides highlights of activities under each of the five levy strategies and includes stories of individuals and families whose lives have benefited from services provided by agencies receiving levy funding.  

Strategy One:  Enhancing services and access for veterans and their families.  King County is home to more than 150,000 veterans, military reservists, and members of the National Guard.  Strategy one focuses on improving service access for this population, including the following major goals:

· Assisting veterans and their families by increasing access to information about services;
· Increasing geographic access to services throughout the county; and
· Linking veterans to the services that will help them attain and sustain a stable and more successful life in the community.
The first step in achieving these goals was increasing funding for the King County Veterans’ Program.  Levy funds have allowed the Veterans’ Program to expand its basic living stability services such as food, utilities and transportation assistance to help veterans and families in need.  The program reserved an additional 28 shelter beds for veterans, added additional social workers, and established comprehensive assessment and case management services.  

Outreach was expanded and a new office was established in Renton to increase geographic access of their services, co-located with the WorkSource Renton office.  This office provides social workers and case management assistance, along with the full range of WorkSource Renton employment and training programs, making services more accessible to veterans in south King County.  

The King County Veterans’ Program expanded its contract with the Washington State Department of Veterans Affairs, which resulted in increasing individual and group post traumatic stress disorder counseling by 3,000 hours.  The increased funding also provided for 470 additional hours of professional training and consultation and increased community education.  In addition, the enhanced contract with the Department of Veterans Affairs allowed for an expansion of the successful Veterans’ Incarcerated Program to reach and assist veterans in the Issaquah, Auburn, Kent, Renton, Redmond and Enumclaw jails. 

Strategy Two:  Ending Homelessness through Outreach, Prevention, Permanent Supportive Housing and Employment.  The King County Council identified ending homelessness as a high priority for the levy-funded services.  Review of plans under this strategy began shortly after the levy boards convened, and during 2007, a total of six procurement plans were reviewed.  King County staff conducted subsequent RFPs to identify community agencies to implement projects under this levy strategy.  Some projects funded through these RFPs have begun providing services to the community, including Plymouth Housing Group’s Langdon and Anne Simons Senior Apartments, which is highlighted in the enclosed annual report.

Strategy Three:  Increasing Access to Behavior Health Services.  The first of the levy behavioral health service plans to be implemented supports the Program to Encourage Active, Rewarding Lives for Seniors (PEARLS).  This program, provided throughout King County by the City of Seattle’s Aging and Disability Services, is an evidence-based in-home treatment model for older, low-income adults who have chronic health conditions and experience minor depression.  The levy provides funding for an additional counselor and expands PEARLS, providing additional outreach to communities of color, veterans, and spouses of veterans.

The PEARLS counseling program provides a series of in-home counseling sessions over a period of five months, followed by three monthly follow-up phone calls.  Clients learn to recognize their symptoms of depression and focus on understanding depression as unsolved problems that they can do something about.  Their symptoms may include feelings of unhappiness and discouragement, a feeling that life is unfulfilling, and difficulty following healthcare providers’ treatment guidelines or adopting healthy practices to manage their chronic medical conditions.  Clients who have received PEARLS counseling experienced a significant reduction in symptoms of depression and, for some, the symptoms were completely eliminated.
Strategy Four:  Strengthening Families at Risk.  Some families experience circumstances putting them at risk of involvement in child welfare, behavioral health, or criminal justice systems.  Healthy interactions between parents and children in the early months and years of life are linked to the prevention of child abuse and neglect, and prevent a child’s involvement in the criminal justice system.  Providing support, information, education, and resources can help build healthy parent/child relationships and ensure positive outcomes for children.

One of the specific activities under this strategy in the Service Improvement Plan is an early childhood intervention and prevention activity.  In the fall of 2007, Public Health staff conducted an RFP to select providers to implement this early childhood intervention and prevention activity.  Four agencies were awarded funds for programs providing culturally appropriate services, training in evidence based curricula, and home visitation education and support to at-risk families.  Healthy Start received funds to implement a home visitation program.  This group utilizes the Parents as Teachers program, an international early childhood parent education and family support program serving families throughout pregnancy, usually until the child reaches age five.  The program serves first time high risk parents under the age of 23.

The program provides: 

· Personal visits - providing age-appropriate child development information, assistance observing their child and addressing concerns, and activities to provide meaningful parent/child interactions;
· Group meetings - providing opportunities to share information about parenting issues; 

· Screening - for developmental delays, health, vision or hearing problems; and
· Resource network - to help families identify and connect with needed resources. 

Friends of Youth, located in Redmond, manages Healthy Start contract with other community based agencies, including Shoreline’s Center for Human Services, which is featured in the enclosed annual report.

Strategy Five:  Increasing the Effectiveness of Resource Management and Evaluation.  Strategy Five in the Service Improvement Plan focuses a small amount of levy funds on evaluating levy program performance, increasing the use of technology to improve systems and services, and improving coordination of systems.  To ensure levy funds are used wisely and most effectively, the levy evaluation efforts intend to demonstrate the impact and benefits of levy funded activities on regional problems, increase our understanding of what kinds of programs work for veterans and families in needs, and review how the levy is planned and administered in order to improve future efforts.  

An outcome evaluation will focus on the investments made in human services and whether they resulted in measurable changes in the lives of veterans, homeless individuals, people with behavioral health needs, and at-risk families.  Programs will be evaluated based on whether they produce the proposed outcomes for their services.  These outcomes are spelled out in the Service Improvement Plan and Levy Evaluation Framework.  A broad range of levy project outcomes will be evaluated.

Most of the levy funded activities have begun.  The long term impacts will not be known for a few years, but evaluation efforts have started preparing reports on the current status and initial investment in the five overarching strategy areas.  To show how communities have been improved, we will compare how we are doing now with the result we will see over the next few years.  The evaluation team will prepare a series of preliminary reports in 2008 and 2009 to describe where we are today and to provide early implementation results.

2007 Annual Financial Status Report

The Veterans and Human Services Levy will generate more than $13 million per year for a period of six years to support a range of housing, health and human services for people in need.  The status report included in the 2007 Annual Report provides aggregate information on levy funds committed through the end of 2007.  

Enclosed with this letter is an updated financial plan showing actual and projected revenue and expenditures for the veterans and human services funds for each year of the levy.  There have been changes since the previous financial plan.  Actual revenue has been higher than the Service Improvement Plan and earlier financial plans projected.  While it is expected to be higher in future years, it is also expected to fluctuate with the interest rates and the ups and downs of local building activity.  The revenue situation will be monitored and the financial plans will be updated each year.
Because actual revenue has been higher than projected, and is expected to be higher in future years as well, the two levy boards have been considering which activities outlined in the Service Improvement Plan should receive additional funding.  
The human services levy fund is projected to have about $135,000 in additional available revenue on an ongoing basis.  The council specified in Ordinance 15406 that at least $1.5 million be invested each year in early childhood intervention and prevention activities (Strategy 4, Strengthening Families at Risk), however, the original Appendix D provided for less than $1.4 million per year.  As a result, the Regional Human Services Levy Oversight Board has recommended that the additional funding be invested in that strategy, specifically, the employment component for young parents in the Nurse Family Partnership program.  Consistent with established board practice, a revised program design for that activity will shortly be posted on the levy web site for public review and comment.  Additional funds are also available on a one-time basis, and rather than investing these funds into ongoing programs that may not be able to be maintained, the board has recommended using them for capital investment in homeless housing.
The veterans levy fund is projected to have about $1.15 million in additional available revenue on an ongoing basis.  The Veterans Citizens Levy Oversight Board has recommended that the funds be invested in Strategy 1, Enhancing Services for Veterans and Their Families, for a variety of targeted initiatives, including expanding outreach to underserved communities through contracts with community-based organizations (to be selected through an RFP process).  A revised program design will be posted on the levy web site for public review and comment.  Additional funds are also available on a one-time basis, and rather than investing these funds into ongoing programs that may not be able to be maintained, the board has recommended using them for one-time activities such as homeless veterans housing and community events or veterans “stand downs”.
A revised Service Improvement Plan Appendix D: Veterans and Human Services Levy Financial Allocation Plan is enclosed that incorporates these changes in ongoing funding and additional one-time funds for 2008.  (Additional funds available for remaining years of the levy are as yet undetermined.)  Please note that Appendix D is an allocation plan, not an expenditure plan, so it does not track with the financial plans.
I am delighted to share the enclosed 2007 Veterans and Human Services Levy Annual Report and celebrate with you the progress that has been made in implementing the range of projects and services called for in the Service Improvement Plan.  The individual stories in the Annual Report attest to the fact that progress is being made in improving the lives of veterans, their families and others.  
I look forward to working with the council, the advisory boards, and the community as we continue implementation of the Service Improvement Plan and the enhancement of programs and services to help veterans, military personnel and their families, and other residents in need throughout the county.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Director of the Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-9100.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff



  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Regional Human Services Levy Oversight Board Members


Veterans Citizen Levy Oversight Board Members


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
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Debora Gay, Manager, Veterans and Community Services Programs, DCHS
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